Public Document Pack

Agenda for Extraordinary consultative meeting of the Cabinet Wednesday, 29th June, 2022, 6.00 pm

Devon District Council

Members of Cabinet

Councillors P Arnott (Chair), P Hayward (Vice-Chair),

G Jung, D Ledger, M Rixson, J Rowland, J Loudoun, S Jackson and N Hookway

East Devon District Council
Blackdown House
Border Road
Heathpark Industrial Estate
Honiton
EX14 1EJ

Venue: Online via the Zoom app.

DX 48808 HONITON Tel: 01404 515616

Contact: Amanda Coombes, Democratic Services

Officer 01395 517543 or email accombes@eastdevon.gov.uk

www.eastdevon.gov.uk

(or group number 01395 517546)

Tuesday, 21 June 2022

Important - this meeting will be conducted online and recorded by Zoom only. Please do not attend Blackdown House.

Members are asked to follow the **Protocol for Remote Meetings**

This meeting is being recorded by EDDC for subsequent publication on the Council's website and will be streamed live to the Council's Youtube Channel at https://www.youtube.com/channel/UCmNHQruge3LVI4hcgRnbwBw

Public speakers are now required to register to speak – for more information please use the following link: https://eastdevon.gov.uk/council-and-democracy/have-your-say-at-meetings/all-other-public-meetings/#article-content

Until 31st October 2022, the Council has delegated much of the decision making to officers. Any officer decisions arising from recommendations from this consultative meeting will be published on the webpage for this meeting in due course. All meetings held can be found via the Browse Meetings webpage.

- 1 Public speaking
 - Information on public speaking is available online
- 2 Apologies
- 3 Declarations of interest

Guidance is available online to Councillors and co-opted members on making declarations of interest

4 Matters of urgency (Pages 3 - 11)

Information on matters of urgency is available online

There are two late items that the Chair agreed to be included.

- 1. LCC Live in Devon briefing report
- 2. Item 7 Levelling Up Fund Bid Destination Exmouth (Dinan Way Extension and Exmouth Gateway)
- 5 Confidential/exempt item(s)

To agree any items to be dealt with after the public (including the Press) have been excluded. There are no items which officers recommend should be dealt with in this way.

Matters for Decision

- 6 Axe Valley Project and Levelling Up Fund Round 2 (Pages 12 16)
- 7 Levelling Up Fund Bid Destination Exmouth (Dinan Way Extension and Exmouth Gateway) (Pages 17 19)

Decision making and equalities

For a copy of this agenda in large print, please contact the Democratic Services Team on 01395 517546

LCC Live in Devon briefing report

Summary

LCC Events will be hosting the first Live in Devon event, with McFly performing on Saturday 3 September 2022, the event will be taking place on the Imperial Recreation Ground, Exmouth. East Devon District Council granted land owners permission on 15 July 2021, subject to:

- Any recommendations from the SAG
- Any input from Environmental Health on the documents provided (EMSP/RA, etc.)
- The required licences
- Public Liability Insurance
- Payment of land hire fees
- Adherence with any Government or local Covid guidance

A SAG (safety advisory group) was convened for Jan 2022. Attendees were happy in principle from a safety perspective, but it was noted the event would require a licence application (now completed).

East Devon District Council commissioned the production of an Events Protocol by Footprint Ecology for events at the Imperial Recreation Ground in Exmouth. This is because the Imperial Recreation Ground is adjacent to the Exe Estuary Special Protection Area (SPA) and Ramsar site. It was then necessary for us to undertake an Appropriate Assessment (AA) for the Live in Devon event, as it could have impacts on the SPA. This has been undertaken by our Beach Safety Officer and District Ecologist.

East Devon District Councils Events Officer, District Ecologist and Beach Safety Officer will be continuing to work with LCC Events, to ensure all requirements in our 'Live in Devon' Habitat Regulations Assessment (HRA) AA are met and recorded. This will be passed onto Natural England for comment. Once Natural England have commented, we will ensure the requirements for the event are met.

The event will be fully managed by LCC Live Event Services, with the Events team attending on the night to provide support to any additional requirements they may have from the landowner.

The event has now been granted a Temporary Premises Licence, from the Licensing Authority. Conditions on the Licence are currently being set, and will be sent to LCC this week. The Events team have scheduled meetings with our Communications team, to send out messaging regarding transport, road closure and slipway closure, as well as messaging in relation to the Habitat Mitigations.

Background

LCC Live Event Services is one of the leading promoters and sources for concert and entertainment related equipment, event services, and staff in Scotland and the UK.

They produce and promote a number of own brand concerts and events including the 'Live in Series' across the UK and 'Big Top' as well as the European Pipe Band Championships. They have over the years specialised in bringing outdoor concerts and events to Greenfield sites including stately homes, large stadiums and castles.

LCC first spoke to East Devon District Council back in July 2019, in regards to holding a concert in East Devon. Contact was made between the Events Consultant at the time, who had previously worked with LCC in another area. In 2019, this did not materialise, however StreetScene were passed the contact details in April 2020. East Devon District Council first approached LCC back in June 2020, in regards to holding an event on our land.

LCC under took a site visit to Imperial Recreation Ground in September 2020, with a vision to hold the event in 2021. It was decided in January 2021, that the event would now take place in 2022, to ensure no Covid-19 restrictions were in place.

Timeline

In **April 2021** we received a site plan for the event, and confirmed we would undertake another site visit in June 2021. A draft Baseline Assessment was undertaken for all events on Imperial Recreation Ground, Exmouth. This was undertaken by Footprint Ecology, after our Habitat Mitigation team highlighted there may be an impact from winter Events on the Imperial Recreation Ground, on the Migrating Birds. Officers discussed if the date could be moved to avoid September, however this was not the case. It was highlighted by our Beach Safety Officer there were a lot of factors involved in deciding if the event could go ahead, and we needed to consult with our colleagues in the South East Devon Habitat Regulations Partnership [SEDHRP] and our Countryside team.

In May 2021 our Beach Safety Officer undertook an Appropriate Assessment for The Conservation of Habitats and Species Regulations2017, Section (63). The Beach Safety Officer advised the Events Team to seek guidance from SEDHRP, and ask LCC for artists and timings before submitting the assessment to Natural England for comment. The Events Team informed LCC we were undertaking the assessment, we asked for information on music/artists and what level of decibels (db) they usually complied with. LCC were used to these assessments, and had undertaken one for Powderham Castle previously; they also advised they would work with Environmental Health in regards to the db, however it was usually between 60 and 70 db at the edge of the site. The portfolio of artists they would be looking at were a mixture of light pop, retro and light rock, they gave the Kaiser Chiefs as an example.

Footprint Ecology (our ecology consultants) were then tasked with undertaking the work on the protocol for all events on Imperial Recreation Ground. Footprint Ecology advised what the protocol outlines that it should be agreed with Natural England and then the Events team can grant permissions for any event that complies with the protocol. For any event that does not comply with the protocol, e.g. because it is in mid-winter, a more detailed assessment (Appropriate Assessment or the next stage of the HRA) would be required and the protocol would set out some guidance as to how that might work and what kind of mitigation might be necessary and any monitoring recommendations. Those individual assessments would be done case by case as required. In the interim, before the protocol is in place, the Events team needed to demonstrate that they've checked each event and no likely significant effects are expected.

In **June 2021** the Events Officer commissioned the protocol and appropriate assessment template/review of forthcoming events. We asked our ecology consultants for some guidance on the event due to take place Sept 2022 They advised that whilst close to the dates for acceptable events, this event should have a Habitats Regulations Assessment (HRA).

The Events Officer and Events Support Officer met LCC on site to check arrangements and discuss an HRA. LCC wished to proceed with the event, understanding they would need to work with us to mitigate issues picked up in the HRA.

Following on from this meeting, a briefing email was sent to Cllr Geoff Jung and Cllr Nick Hookway, as the Events Teams Portfolio Holders to advise them of the event. Our Communications Team were also involved.

At this point the event did not have land owner permissions and was subject to undertaking a Habitat Regulation Assessment. Introductions were made to the LCC PR and Safety team.

Following on from the above The Events Officer contacted Footprint to give them some more information on the event, such as dates, attendance numbers, stage sizing and location, and if fireworks and lighting would be used. The Events Officer went back to Footprint, informing them that the organiser is well versed in HRA's and is very clued up on sound levels and how they travel. The Events Officer also responded to Footprints questions. The outcome was a HRA would need to be undertaken for this events.

LCC's formal application was received on 23 June 2021 and a consultation sent to the following members of the Exmouth Events consultation group:

EDDC:

StreetScene Operations
StreetScene Parks and Gardens
StreetScene Management
Tree team
Environmental Health

Principal Environmental Health Officer

Car Parks

Anti-Social Behaviour & Community Safety Co-Ordinator

Licencing

Property

Beach Safety Officer

Councillors:

Cllr Andrew Colman, Exmouth Brixington Ward

Cllr Megan Armstrong, Exmouth Halsdon Ward

Cllr Brenda Taylor, Exmouth Withycombe Raleigh Ward

Cllr Bruce De Saram, Exmouth Littleham Ward

Cllr Chris Wright, Exmouth Littleham Ward

Cllr Eileen Wragg, Exmouth Town Ward

Cllr Eleanor Rylance, as Assistant Portfolio Holder Coast, Country and Environment

Cllr Fred Caygill, Exmouth Brixington Ward

Cllr Geoff Jung, as Portfolio Holder Coast, Country and Environment

Cllr Joe Whibley, Exmouth Town Ward

Cllr Maddy Chapman, Exmouth Brixington Ward

Cllr Nick Hooway, as Portfolio Holder Tourism, Sport, Leisure and Culture and

Exmouth Littleham Ward

Cllr Olly Davey, Exmouth Town Ward

Cllr Paul Millar, Exmouth Halsdon Ward

Cllr Steven Gazzard, Exmouth Withycombe Raleigh Ward

Cllr Tony Woodward, Exmouth Halsdon Ward

Exmouth Town Council:

Clerk

Deputy Clerk

Reception

Police:

Exmouth local Policing team

Contingency, Operations and Events Planning Officers

South West Ambulance Service Trust (SWAST)

The outcome of the consultation was that the event would need to attend a Safety Advisory Group meeting, produce a Noise Management Plan (for our Environmental Health team) and apply for their Licences, which would be a Time Limited Premises Licence. No objections were received to the consultation.

Our consultants advised that the date of the event does reduce the likely impact, due to low bird numbers in early September, but we can't rule out likely significant effects. Therefore an HRA was required which would need to be submitted to Natural England (NE).

We asked our consultants to discuss the possible HRA and application with NE to see what level of mitigation would be needed given the event was so close to the date range where events could be held without significant impact.

In **July 2021 our consultants** updated The Events Officer and the Habitat Regulation Delivery Manager, that they had spoken to Natural England, and advised:

- The protocol, while still in early stages of drafting, would identify likely significant effects for events from early September through to March, potentially coinciding with the mid Sept date that people are asked to keep out of the Voluntary Exclusion Zone (or potentially the first week of Sept on a precautionary basis). This would mean events during this time would require a more detailed assessment and tailored mitigation, if allowed to take place at all (we will elaborate).
- That would mean that you are ok to give permission for the concert as we
 would suggest likely significant effects can be ruled out, and we could
 produce a short document for each as a record of no likely significant effect.
- Given the protocol would be up and running by the Autumn 2022, it would be
 useful to use the concert as a check, such that the protocol sets out an
 approach that can be reviewed and updated (if necessary) using monitoring
 data from the concert. In particular it would be useful to have noise monitoring
 if possible out onto the estuary as a check as to how far such an event might
 have an effect.

Our consultants asked further questions to gauge next steps:

- Had event permission yet been granted? (it had not at this point)
- Could we provide information on what has been agreed or signed off at this point in time.
- Whether it was a ticketed event.
- What the Habitat Regulation Delivery Manager's thoughts on the event were.
- Any recent Wetland Bird Survey Data [WeBS] for the estuary or any other reports with data. One of the main aims of WeBS is to provide data to facilitate Wetland Birds Conservation.

6 July 2021

The Events team advised all involved that we wanted to provide permission for this event very soon. It would be subject to an event and noise management plan, advice from the Safety Advisory Group and any mitigation required in respect of the habitat regulation,, the event will be ticketed, the music will be mainstream and the noise controlled and zoned using latest technology.

The Events Team informed LCC the Event had passed the consultation, and the habitat regulations controls were sounding positive. They confirmed the next steps would be to produce an Event (and Noise) Management Plan, and get a SAG date.

The Habitat Regulation Delivery Manager raised concerns that the adoption of 15th Sept – 31st Dec for the Exmouth refuge was a response to the extreme level of opposition to the proposal for habitat regulation. His view was that over wintering bird numbers begin to build before the 15th Sept. Therefore, he suggested it would be worth agreeing with Natural England when Appropriate Assessments would be required and/or when more stringent mitigation measures would be required.

14 July 2021

Event management plan, site map and Noise Management Plan received from LCC.

Consultants advise that despite concerns raised by Habitat Regulation Delivery they thought the concert should be ok too, and we can grant permission on the basis of no likely significant effects and therefore no need for mitigation. That decision would be based on the fact that is a temporary and short term event, bird numbers are very low and it will be a one-off given the protocol will be established for future events. If mitigation is required then the event would have to go to the next stage in the assessment process (appropriate assessment) and we would need that all in place before granting permission.

15 July 2021

The Events Officer then granted land owner permission to LCC, subject to:

- any recommendations from the SAG
- any input from Environmental Health on the documents they provided (EMSP/RA, etc)
- the required licences (our Licensing team will be in touch, if you haven't made contact)
- a copy of their Public Liability Insurance
- payment of land hire fees
- adherence with any Government or local Covid guidance

•

LCC were reminded that they only had land owners permission and further EH safety checks and habitat regs. Mitigations may be required. They would be expected to work with us on Appropriate Assessment info and actions.

LCC wished to wait for artist bookings before attending SAG and finalising management plans.

The Events Officer highlighted that the protocol for Imperial Rec events stated that an Appropriate Assessment should be carried out for events taking place from 1 September until 31 March, but does also refer to the permission we have granted for LCC Events. The protocol states:

"A concert has been granted permission by the Council at the end of August/early September 2022. This event is a one-off and was agreed before the protocol was in place. Given it already has permission, and is at the point at which impacts are unlikely (but close to the period when birds will be arriving), this provides an ideal opportunity to test the protocol and in-particular to check the noise levels and way

the events work. Following that event, the protocol should be revised and further criteria added (or restrictions removed) as relevant. We recommend that noise monitoring should be established on the intertidal at regular intervals from the event and the data used to model how sound travels from the Imperial Recreation Ground out onto the estuary. In any event, the Protocol should be subject to regular review and, certainly not more than five years from the date of publication."

In August 2021, there was a staffing change to the Events Officer role. The temporary Events Officer had a catch up with LCC via phone, just to discuss how the event was progressing. LCC confirmed they were hoping to have artists booked by October/November 2021.

In October 2021, LCC reintroduced their PR team to the Events team. LCC were going to have their first announcement within the next two weeks, so they asked the PR team to keep the Events Officer, as well as our Communications team, up to date. The Events Officer informed the Service Lead for StreetScene, Operations Manager and Deputy Operations Manager, that a press release was due to go out in regards to this event, the Events Officer also sent over a copy of the embargoed press release. The Service Lead for StreetScene then sent this onto our Portfolio Holders, Cllr Nick Hookway and Cllr Geoff Jung, and the SMT+ group.

On **12 October** a press release was sent out, detailing that a 3 day concert will be taking place on Imperial Recreation Ground, the full press release can be viewed here - <u>11 October 2021 - Exmouth to host three-evening live music event next summer - East Devon. Communications manager</u>

On **25 October** the LCC PR team informed the Communications manager, Communications Officer and the Events Officer, of the announced artist for the Saturday night (McFly). This information was embargoed until 26 October. All Members were informed of the artist announcement, via the Communications manager, before the artist was announced.

In November 2021, meeting with LCC who more acts should be announced in early January, and would potentially be ready for a SAG in January.

LCC were reminded of the Habitat Regulations, and they again confirmed their acceptance of working with the required mitigations.

Cllr Hookway contacted the Service Lead for StreetScene, to ask some questions regarding this event and if a report to Cabinet needed to be produced (this briefing paper). The Events Officer rang Cllr Hookway, to explain the Events and Safety Advisory Group process

Other Exmouth Cllrs also emailed with questions about the event, which were answered.

Further reassurance was sought from our ecology consultants regarding the LCC event.

A Conservation of Species and Habitats Regulations 2017 Appropriate Assessment had been undertaken in-house, but not shared with NE. We asked the consultants if we should do this.

They responded that the former Events Officer asked about the concert, with the problem that the timing was such that permission needed to be granted protocol was finished. As such the LCC event sat 'outside' the protocol. The consultants suggested we could grant permission and use the event as a test. The protocol would effectively deal with the in-combination effects of other events at the Duck Pond. The concert is a one-off event that is time limited (and therefore different – for example to an increase in local housing that would have an effect inperpetuity). Given that the concert was not covered by the protocol, it would provide the opportunity to test some of the provisions in the protocol, so should be closely monitored (in particular to record noise levels on the intertidal/open estuary).

The time of year at which the concert is planned is a difficult one. As you will be aware the refuge at Exmouth is operational from mid-September and the wildfowl (brents, wigeon, pintail etc) that can occur in high numbers aren't really present until early August. The main concern from disturbance in August and early September will relate to passage waders and building numbers of Curlew and Oystercatcher. These occur in relatively low numbers directly around the Duck Pond area and the main roost is on the other side of the estuary. That's not to say there's no possibility of birds being disturbed, but the risks are much lower than if the concert were to take place in late October.

In December 2021 the Events Officer has scheduled catch ups with the Communications manager, LCC and Licensing before the Christmas period break, to further discuss the event.

In January 2022 our District Ecologist started at EDDC. They were asked to review all of the documentation so far. The new District Ecologist reviewed our documentation and advised further and more detailed work on the Appropriate Assessment should be undertaken. This was advised as the District Ecologist had previously worked with Natural England and understood their requirements more than the Events team. This then led to the Beach Safety Officer revised the Appropriate Assessment, this was sent to our District Ecologist along with the Event Management Plans. The event also attended a Safety Advisory Group. It was suggested during the SAG, that the organisers come back when they submit their Licensing application. All agencies were provisionally happy, but would comment further once they receive a Licensing application.

In March 2022, the District Ecologist produced the 'Live in Devon HRA AA Requirements for Street Scene'.

28 March 2022 – Meeting with LCC to discuss event and HRA - During this meeting, it was announced that the Live in Devon event will reduce to just the one day only. This was due to difficulties securing artists following the pandemic. It was confirmed the artists would be McFly (pop) with Megan McKenna (country/pop) and Callum Beattie (indie/pop).

The HRA AA Requirements for the event was communicated to LCC. The District Ecologist confirmed that whilst reducing the event to one day would help, however the requirements in the Appropriate Assessment still need to be met.

In May 2022, the HRA AA Requirements for the event were returned from LCC with confirmation they would undertake the actions which included; reducing capacity, Limelight monitoring the sound and lightening and the Noise Management Plan to be updated.

Work is ongoing between our Events Team and the District Ecologist with LCC to ensure all mitigations for the Appropriate Assessment are carried out.

A road closure was also requested for the road EDDC own around the Imperial Recreation Ground, which includes the slipway. This was agreed by Parking Services, the Beach Safety Officer and the Harbour Master. Communications will be sent out regarding this, directing users to Mamhead Slipway. The Harbour Master confirmed he would notify users from Exeter's side.

In June, the meeting between the Events Officer and District Ecologist took place. The District Ecologist then emailed the Live in Devon Event Director, and requested a meeting.

The Temporary Premises Licence was granted for the event.

Next Steps

The next steps are for the Events Officer to continue to work with LCC, alongside our District Ecologist to complete the Appropriate Assessment and submit to NE by mid-July at the latest, if this step is not completed the event may not go head.

A meeting with the Communications team has been booked for 9 August, to arrange appropriate messaging for Slipway closure, road closure and Habitat Mitigation messaging as well as wider event disruption and travel arrangements for the town.

The Events Officer, Beach Safety Officer, District Ecologist and LCC will work together to ensure the testing and requirements are met.

Report to: Cabinet

Date of Meeting 29 June 2022

Document classification: Part A Public Document

Exemption applied: None Review date for release n/a



Axe Valley Project and Levelling Up Fund Round 2

Report summary:

The report provides information on bid preparation for the Axe Valley bid for Levelling Up Fund Round 2 and makes recommendations on the projects to be included, the costs of those projects and the suggested match funding contribution from the council.

The total cost is estimated at £15.58m. A cash contribution of £4m is being requested from the council which is greater than the minimum 10% contribution required by the LUF. This will sit alongside an in-kind contribution of £403,000 relating to land value. This results in a total ask of £11.18m from the Levelling up Fund.

The funding application deadline is 6 July 2022. East Devon District Council is now within the priority 2 category (up from 3 previously).

Further stakeholder engagement has taken place with local stakeholders and written letters of support will be sought from local stakeholders subject to the recommendations in this report being approved.

The projects included within the bid no longer includes the Axminster town centre public realm project as they have not had the opportunity to look at the traffic impact of the proposals and will not have sufficient time to do this before the bid submission deadline.

DCC has however confirmed that it is able to support the Seaton Seafront Enhancement scheme which is a more advanced project given its previous planning permission, and therefore support the bid as a whole.

The council requires the support of the MP and at the time of writing, we currently await the outcome of the Tiverton and Honiton by-election. The MP is able to support more than one bid, but only offer **priority support to one bid**. Mid-Devon District Council is re-submitting their bid for the Collumpton Relief Road. The candidates have been written to with a briefing on the Axe Valley project and the proposed LUF bid and invited to support this council's bid.

Is the proposed decision in accordance with:

Budget Yes □ No ☒
Policy Framework Yes ☒ No □

Recommendation:

That Cabinet

- 1. Approves the inclusion of the Axe Valley projects within the Axe Valley Levelling Up Funding bid as set out at paragraph 2.1 of this report.
- 2. Notes the removal of the Axminster Public Realm project from the bid.

- 3. Notes the total estimated cost of the Levelling Up programme at £15.58m
- 4. Approves the use of Council land to enable project delivery which following valuation results in an in-kind contribution of £403,000.
- 5. Agrees with the cash contribution of £4m from the council subject to approval by Full Council noting that should such approval not be given, the bid submission will be withdrawn.
- 6. Gives delegated authority to the Service Lead for Place, Assets & Commercialisation in consultation with the Strategic Lead for Finance and the Portfolio Holder for Economy and Assets to submit the final bid documents and complete any related documentation if the bid is successful.

That Cabinet recommends to Council:

7. To approve the £4m commitment of funding from the Council should the bid be successful.

Reason for recommendation:

To enable the Project Team to submit a Levelling Up Round 2 funding bid for Axe Valley in order to meet the funding application deadline of 6 July 2022.

Officer: Alison Hayward, Place, Assets & Commercialisation, 01395-571738

ahayward@eastdevon.gov.uk		
Portfolio(s) (check which apply):		
☐ Climate Action and Emergency Response		
☐ Coast, Country and Environment		
☐ Council and Corporate Co-ordination		
☐ Democracy, Transparency and Communications		
⊠ Economy and Assets		
□ Finance		
☐ Strategic Planning		
☐ Sustainable Homes and Communities		
☐ Tourism, Sports, Leisure and Culture		

Equalities impact Low Impact

Climate change Medium Impact

Risk: Medium Risk; There are risks associated with the delivery of capital projects such as those described in this report, relating to planning and changes in the market place, as well as other technical issues that are unforeseen at this stage. Whilst a decision to bid for funding does not directly result in exposure to these risks, where a funding bid is successful, there is then a requirement to deliver on the agreed project package. There can be reputational damage relating to the council's credibility where there is a failure to deliver on the spending requirements. Further details of project risks and mitigations are set out in Appendix 1, section 7 of the Axe

Valley Regeneration Project – Stage 1 Study, Avison Young report. This is provided in the Link below.

Links to background information Axe Valley cabinet report 4 May 2022 Appendix 1 - Axe Valley Regeneration Project – Stage 1 Study, Avison Young report; Link to cabinet report on Axe Valley, 2 March 2022; Appendix 2 - Levelling Up Fund Briefing Paper; Appendix 3 - Table of Funding Options

Link t	to Co	ouncil	Plan
--------	-------	--------	------

Priorities (check which apply)	
☐ Better homes and communities for all	
□ A greener East Devon	
☑ A resilient economy	

Report in full

1. Levelling Up Bid Preparation

- 1.1 The 4 May cabinet report on the Axe Valley project and Levelling Up Funding bid submission, provided options for the projects to be included in a Levelling Up Funding bid. Cabinet approved that Option 2 would be pursued, which included the 3 employment sites, the Axminster town centre public realm project and the Seaton Seafront enhancement scheme. Since that meeting, officers have been working with our consultants, led by Avison Young, to finalise the project costs and prepare the bid documentation.
- 1.2 Following further work on the project feasibilities since May, there have been some adjustments to two of the projects as follows:
 - The Cloakham Lawns project has reduced in size to reflect likely demand and the existing s.106 Agreement requirements, and will offer more flexibility in terms of its uses.
 - The Moridunum project has been included within the Seaton Seafront Enhancement Project as approved by cabinet on 4 May.
- 1.3 As part of the bid submission the council is required to demonstrate stakeholder support for the bid. The council has held 2 further Stakeholder events in Axminster and Seaton to discuss the outcome of the Axe Valley Stage 1 Study and the recommended way forward for the bid. There is support for the council's approach and the council is in the process of securing letters of support to accompany the application form.
- 1.4 The council also needs the support of the County Council in relation to the public realm projects as these involve land in the control of the Highways Authority. The County Council was unable to offer support for the Axminster public realm works as they have not had the opportunity to look at the traffic impact of the proposals and will not have sufficient time to do this before the bid submission deadline. DCC has however confirmed that it is able to support the Seaton Seafront Enhancement scheme which is a more advanced project given its previous planning permission, and therefore support the bid as a whole.
- 1.5 In addition, the council needs the support of the local MP. At the time of writing we await the outcome of the Tiverton and Honiton by-election and have therefore not been able to confirm whether priority support will be offered. The MP is able to support more than one bid, but only offer **priority support to one bid**. Mid-Devon District Council will be

submitting their bid for the Collumpton Town Centre Relief Road again (having been unsuccessful in LUF Round 1) which forms part of the Devon County Council's Strategic Transport Plan.

- 1.6 As previously reported, the council had kept the former MP, Neil Parish, informed about the Axe Valley project. Through these communications with the previous MP, this council had been advised by the former MP, Neil Parish, that he would offer priority support to the council for the Axe Valley bid for LUF Round 2, as he supported the Collumpton Relief Road in LUF Round 1. The council has written to all of the candidates in the by-election and advised them of this council's bid for the Axe Valley to ensure that when the new MP is elected, they will already be informed about our proposals when we make contact.
- 1.7 Full Council approval is required in relation to the financial contribution being requested of the Council for the overall funding of the projects. Due to the timing of the next Full Council meeting being after the date of bid submission on 6 July it is being recommended that the contribution is subject to Full Council approval and that if this is not forthcoming, the bid would be withdrawn.

2.0 **LUF Bid composition.**

2.1 Following the changes detailed above, it is now proposed that a bid comprising the following projects is submitted:

		Use
1	Axminster and Seaton Employment Sites	Colyford Road site, Seaton 10 no. units of 66 – 93 sq m Total = 834 sq m Harepath Road site, Seaton 8 no. units of 83 – 135 sq m Total = 1098 sq m Cloakham Lawns site, Axminster 32 no. units of 18 – 25 sq m Total = 1286 sq m
		TOTAL = 50 units, 3,218 sq m
2	Seaton seafront Enhancement scheme including the Moridunum site	Phase 1. Similar to part of the original planning permission (public realm in front of commercial premises, existing roundabout and Fisherman's Gap) and including the Moridunum site.

Costs £m		Funding £m			
	Total		EDDC	EDDC	
Employment Sites package	Project Cost (£m)	LUF	cash match	land match	Total
Cloakham Lawns	3.16				
Colyford Road	1.41				
Harepath Road	1.91				
Land	0.40			0.40	
Additional cost to meet					
BREEAM excellent standard	0.31				
		2.79	4.00		
Public Realm					
Seaton Seafront	8.39	8.39			
Land	0.00			-	
				-	
TOTAL	15.58	11.18	4.0	0.4	15.58

3.0 Funding Request and Match Funding

3.1 The Total costs are £15.58. It is recommended that the council requests a LUF contribution of £11.18m and offers match funding of £4,403,000 towards the overall project costs. This includes a land value of £403,000 which represents the value of the employment sites. In addition, a cash contribution of £4m is proposed. Funding bids which offer more match funding tend to be considered more favourably as it enables the government funding pot to have a wider reach. The council's contribution would be repaid from the rental income received from the commercial units.

Financial implications:

The financial details are covered in the report. EDDC contribution to the projects totals £4m cash and £403,000 in land value. The £4m capital budget requested (cash) will be financed in line with the Treasury Management Strategy in terms of our overall capital commitments with funding to come from a combination of any capital receipts received in year, internal borrowing or borrowing from the Public Works Loan Board. The most costly is likely to borrow the full sum from the PWLB but it is estimated associated costs will be comfortably recovered from the rental income to be derived from the employment sites to be delivered through the bid.

Legal implications:

The report relates to the submission of a bid and related commitments by the Council. There are no specific legal implications arising from this. Individual projects will be subject to more detailed consideration if the bid is successful and projects progress. Legal will also need to be involved in reviewing any documentation that is required following a successful bid.

Report to: Cabinet

Date of Meeting 29 June 2022

Document classification: Part A Public Document

Exemption applied: None Review date for release N/A



Report on the Levelling Up Fund Bid – Destination Exmouth (Dinan Way Extension and Exmouth Gateway)

Report summary:

A second Round of Levelling up funding was announced in late March of 2022 with a closing date for submissions by the 6th July 2022.

Exmouth was moved from Category 3 status (lowest priority) in the first round to category 2 (middle priority) in the current round.

EDDC have assisted in a resubmission of a bid for Exmouth (Destination Exmouth) led by Devon County Council with the emphasis on the Dinan Way highway scheme but including an exciting 'Gateway' element, aligned more closely with Dinan Way but also evidencing a real improvement in place making / linkages to the natural environment / sustainable transport for the town centre itself.

The MP Simon Jupp has publicly supported the bid.

Destination Exmouth is a package bid which includes the Dinan Way extension and Exmouth Gateway improvements.

Dinan Way currently forms a partial ring road around Exmouth, but it lacks the final connection to the A376. As a result, traffic from Dinan Way has to use unsuitable residential roads to access the A376 main road to Exeter and the M5. Furthermore, goods vehicles accessing the Liverton Business Park, surrounding employment & retail area and the road to Budleigh Salterton are signed to travel through residential areas and past the school on the periphery of the town centre. The Dinan Way extension proposals, which secured planning permission in 2017, will provide an improved pedestrian/cycle connection to the Exe Estuary multi-use trail and has potential for better bus services to Exeter via optimising service routes. It will also enable significantly faster journey times by buses with a more direct link to the A376.

Exmouth Gateway is a key transport hub, comprising the train station, Exe Estuary Multi-Use Trail and the termination of the Major Road Network (A376). In addition, it provides the meeting point to a number of routes to access the main destinations in the town centre, estuary and seafront. The proposals provide the opportunity to rebalance the modes, focusing on the natural interchange that the Gateway provides. A range of sustainable transport improvements are proposed, enhancing the arrival experience into the town for a variety of transport modes. The proposals include measures that create more space, remove conflict, improve travel choices and interchange, reduce vehicle dominance and enhance connections to the estuary, town centre and seafront, including infilling the subway, e-bikes, improved signage and wayfinding and improved crossing points.

The Destination Exmouth package will bring a range of benefits to Exmouth including reduced journey times, improved public transport, increased accessibility for the north and east of

Exmouth, improved wayfinding, increased sustainable journey opportunities and improved crossing opportunities.

All Levelling Up bids require a minimum 10% match funding from the local authorities they impact upon. The Dinan Way extension is identified as a key piece of infrastructure for Exmouth identified in Strategy 22 – Development at Exmouth in the adopted Local Plan and is a priority 1 project identified in the adopted Infrastructure Delivery Plan. The use of a relatively small proportion of the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) funds held to support this project is considered appropriate and would represent excellent value for money for the CIL receipts if the bid were successful. Strategic Planning Committee recommended on 7th June 2022 to make £400K available from CIL money as match funding to support a Levelling Up Round 2 bid. If the bid were to be unsuccessful, the £400K to be deallocated and returned to the main CIL pot. It is understood that the proportion of CIL held locally and identified for this project by Exmouth Town Council would also be used to support the bid.

A formal letter of support for the bid from the District Council needs to be issued to DCC. It is intended that this letter will be issued by the Deputy Leader and Portfolio Holder for Economy & Assets along similar lines to that letter of support issued for the Round 1 bid. It is for this reason that this report is being presented to Cabinet to ensure support exists for this bid. Whilst not the subject of this report, the CIL contribution aspect will also be addressed within that same letter.

is the proposed dec	cision in accordance with:						
Budget	ıdget Yes ⊠ No □						
Policy Framework	Yes ⊠ No □						
Recommendation:							
That the council pro	ovide a formal letter of support for the Round 2 Levelling Up bid in Exmouth.						
Reason for reco	ommendation:						
This letter of suppo	rt is needed to assist in the submission of the levelling up bid.						
Officer: Gerry Mills	Project Manager Place and Prosperity (Exmouth) gmills@eastdevon.gov.uk						
Tel 01395 519960							
Portfolio(s) (check	which apply):						
☐ Climate Action a	and Emergency Response						
☐ Coast, Country	and Environment						
☐ Council and Corporate Co-ordination							
☐ Democracy, Tra	nsparency and Communications						
⊠ Economy and A	ssets						
☐ Finance							
	ng						
□ Sustainable Homes and Communities							
□ Tourism, Sports, Leisure and Culture							

Equalities impact Low Impact

Risk: Low Risk

Links to background information

Strategic Planning Committee Tuesday 7 June 2022

Link to Council Plan

Priorities (check which apply)

- ⊠ Better homes and communities for all
- ⋈ A greener East Devon
- ⋈ A resilient economy

Report in full

N/A

Financial implications:

Financial details are contained in the report. The Council has agreed a CIL contribution towards the scheme which is decision of the Strategic Planning Committee.

Legal implications:

The report does not raise any legal implications that require comment.